Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL

June 17, 2014 

Members of the Board in Attendance: Chris Begley, Chris Berich, Cathy Cappellieri, John Hansen, Kim Grimm, Kim Mendola (arrived late), Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, Carole Oddie, Kristina Testa-Buzzee
Members Absent: Nell Conroy, Anne Dichele, Skelton Key, Evan Levinson , Angela Nida

Public Attendance: Jimi Napoli 
PUBLIC SESSION
None.
Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to call the meeting to order. Chris Begley seconded. The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm. 

MINUTES

The May 27 minutes were distributed and read. Changes were made as per discussion. Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to approve the amended minutes. Cathy Cappellieri seconded. Approved by consensus.
DIRECTOR UPDATE (Matt Nittoly)
State
We received a letter from the State that formally approves 236 seats for the next year.

Facilities Grant
The bonding commission canceled their meeting, and their next meeting is June 25, so the soonest the money could be approved and released is then. Matt was planning to schedule cable and wiring for the summer, but he will hold off until the money is released.

School Calendar
Matt distributed the Norwalk public school calendar and the Side by Side calendar. The Side by Side calendar includes an additional three professional days, as per prior years. Chris Berich moved to accept the calendar as distributed. John Hansen seconded. Approved by consensus.

Contracts
Teacher contracts are in the process of being issued. Rather than distribute them all at the same time, Matt is meeting with teachers individually for an end-of-year wrap up and to discuss budgets and field trips. The teacher on leave will be returning next year.
FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Cathy Cappellieri)
The balance sheet, P&L, and disbursements were distributed (attached). The Finance Committee met today, but they didn’t have these reports when we met. There is nothing unusual about the numbers. The Gala amount of $20,654 net was included. Please review and, if you have any questions, email Cathy.
2014-2015 BUDGET (Cathy Cappellieri)
Cathy didn’t print out a new budget and distribute, because there were only three changes. The income we had originally budgeted was $28,097. Since then, we budgeted a savings of $174 in the receptionist position and the FRC assistant position, both of whom have been hired. We had the receptionist start immediately so she could shadow Carmen. We made an adjustment to the State Unemployment Payroll taxes for new hires, decreasing the income by $551. Finally, we hired a new cleaning service, which will be an additional cost of $7675 over our previous cleaning service. The new service, Maintenance One, had a good reference from another charter school in Bridgeport, and had lower rates than several other groups we got quotes from. We were paying below market with the current service, but we were getting substandard service. After these changes, the new budgeted income is $20,045, including depreciation (and reflecting a cash surplus of $110,000).
The Finance Committee discussed whether we should put money in one of the options discussed last month, but that morphed into a discussion of a new Annex, etc. (Discussed below.) Since we can’t tie up the money long term, because of possible large expenditures on the facility, Isaac is looking at short-term CDs until we make a decision.

We have about $7000 in capital expenses (desktop computers, wireless access points) upcoming that were not in the budget. These purchases will be made before July 1.

Cathy did not receive any questions on the budget. Kim Grimm moved to submit the budget as presented in this meeting. Chris Begley seconded. Approved unanimously.

FACILITIES
We’ve had several needs for various contractors to come in for repairs to the floor tiles and ceiling in the Annex. We can expect an expenditure of $20-25,000 because of rotting in the subfloor. Matt discussed with others having the building itself and the structure looked at. Mike Stein (via Bill Murphy) offered to take a look at it and give ideas, and Matt also had a construction company come out. The good news is there is not significant amounts of mold, but moisture is really causing damage. The building is at its end, because the sill is rotted. They started talking about a wishlist of what we wanted to do. We have the options of putting a two-floor facility in the location, or a larger one-level facility. They discussed using the NEON lot to move the existing facility to house kids temporarily.
It was agreed to form a committee to gather information for our options. The Board asked Kim Grimm, even though she won’t be on the Board any longer, to be part of that committee. 
It wouldn’t be beneficial to move the building because of the rotted sill. Kim called portable classroom companies, which are sending her quotes. The next step is to meet with Bill to talk about our options. Kim is checking with Norwalk to see what the regulations are. Going multistory means you need to spend money on an elevator and two stairwells, which take up 1000 square feet. Matt looking into school construction grants, and was given the name of a school that has most recently done so. Kim is estimating costs of $3 million. It was recommended that we talk to our local politicians. Getting classified as an ELA could help, but it takes a lot to get a charter school classified as one. All of these discussions are very preliminary—we need more information. All of these applications require matching funds.

Bill needs to have a conversation with the pastor, and then the diocese. We would need to address the configuration of parking, and have conversations with NEON and the South Norwalk community center before we can make any decisions.
A Parent member stated that we also need to do a feasibility study, and look at fundraising and matching funds.

We have replacement insurance coverage on both buildings, and a discussion ensued as to whether we need that, since the church has insured the buildings. This needs to be clarified.

Replacing the building is related to school improvement—better facilities will impact how kids achieve and perform.

Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to form a Facilities Committee. Chris Begley seconded. The committee will be Kim Grimm, Kim Mendola, Cathy Cappellieri, Anne Dichele, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, and Lily Rodriguez. The committee will gather information on facilities and improvements. Approved by consensus.
Isaac said Fairfield County Bank was cited for not having enough involvement in minority communities, so would be interested in having their name on assisting in this.

SICK DAY POLICY (Matt Nittoly)
Matt sent the policy to an attorney to look at. He got it back with two points of interest. As far as policy itself, it looks fine, with a new clause about additional bereavement for extraordinary circumstances, and allowing staff who have accrued days in excess of 150 prior to June 30, 2014, to keep them.

The lawyer has a model CABE policy for charter school clients, which we can buy into at $3500 for the first year, and $750 for each year thereafter. For charter school they allow the initial cost to be split over two years. This would alleviate the need to go to lawyers whenever we have a question on policy. Matt can reach out to the two charter schools currently using it and see what their experience is. He can also bring it to the attention of the CCSN and see if we can get a negotiated rate for the entire organization. 
A Teacher member pointed out that Anne Dichele was supposed to send the policy out to the staff, but that didn’t happen. Matt will distribute it, and then it will be voted on at the next BOD meeting.

BYLAWS AMENDMENT FOR NON-TEACHING POSITION (John Hansen)
Notice was not given to the community for the amendment, so it cannot be voted on in this meeting. John Hansen moved to amend the bylaws as follows:
To amend the Side by Side Charter School’s Board of Directors By-Laws, Article II, Section 8 (B4), to read as follows:

One (1) to Two (2) Non-Teacher Staff Members: These persons shall be selected by the non-teaching faculty: One member must be chosen from among a non-certified teaching-staff position. Each such individual must be a member of the staff at the time of his/her selection to the Board, and for so long as such individual serves on the Board.

Note:  If this amendment is approved by the Board of Directors, a second motion needs to be made relative to the size of the BOD. That motion will be:

To amend Article II, Section 7 (A), to read as follows:  

The Board of Directors shall consist of fifteen (15) to seventeen (17) members.

Chris Begley seconded.
Discussion tabled until next meeting.

BOARD RETREAT (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
Kristina would like to propose that the Board have a retreat. This would be a full-day program at a different site, focusing on community building among ourselves, plus strategic planning. Anne Dichele is open to the idea, and Kristina is gathering resources. Kristina can send out a Doodle link—online calendar function—to see when people are available. A Community member was concerned that there aren’t enough people at the meeting to say whether they want to do it or not. Kristina will circle back with Anne. 

There are five new Board members for the 2014-2015 school year. Bill Murphy thinks we should have an orientation meeting prior to the August meeting. He suggested that, going forward, new members be required to come to two prior meetings for transition purposes. 

FIELD TRIP SCHOLARSHIP PROCESS 
We instituted a fundraiser for each grade a few years ago, but it hasn’t really worked. 
We fund 50% of all field-trip experiences for students. We are having trouble getting parents to cover their 50%. We’ve sporadically seen classes where parents have fundraised to reduce the family’s 50%, but this doesn’t happen every year, and then there are an inordinate number of scholarship requests. We need more communication and accountability, where the parents know how much they need to pay, and what they can raise. 

It’s causing divisiveness in the parent community. The PTCO says that when you make all fundraisers specifically allocated, you don’t get participation. They suggest setting up community-based fundraisers (such as wrapping paper), and then looking at smaller fundraisers for the Nature’s Classroom and DC trips.

In the beginning of the school year, at back-to-school night, there will be a presentation for affected classrooms discussing the trip that is coming up that year, and asking all parents to sign up for fundraisers. The presentation will also note that Marlene has payment-plan information. 

Matt will provide the PTCO with a master list for each grade level—trips, costs, etc. The PTCO meeting is next Wednesday at 10:00.

PTCO (Jimi Napoli)
The PTCO set up in the lobby for days and distributed a flyer, and were able to sell many of the remaining uniforms. They made about $1000. There are a lot of 4T uniforms left. We still have significant inventory in certain sizes. Jimi was discouraged from saying that prices are going up, but the Board says that going forward he can sell them using the marketing that he will sell them at this year’s rates, and that rates are going up. The PTCO will give out order forms in August but will sell the inventory at a reduced rate.
The first Board meeting will be held August 26, and the dinner will be held after, with both old and new members.

Carole Oddie moved to adjourn. Chris Berich seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 7:19.

Preliminary Agenda for August 26, 2014 Meeting
Public Session

PTCO (Jimi Napoli)

Minutes

Election of Officers (Cathy Cappellieri)
Vote on Meetings (Anne Dichele) 

Director Update (Matt Nittoly)

Finance Committee Update (Cathy Cappellieri)
Sick Day Policy (Matt Nittoly)

Bylaws Amendment for Non-teaching Position (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)

Field Trip Fundraising (Jimi Napoli)

Board Retreat (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
New Business
Reports

Facilities Committee (Bill Murphy)

